
1 

 

Dr Rod Carr   
Vice-Chancellor 
Tel: +64 3 364 2495 
Email: vice-chancellor@canterbury.ac.nz  

 

VICE -CHANCELLOR’S REPORT T O  
UNIVERSITY OF CANTERBURY COUNCIL APRIL 2017  

1. 





3 

1. INTRODUCTION  
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 Rutherford Regional Science and Innovation Centre (RRSIC) 

UC has signed the contract to demolish and rebuild the Von Haast building – Stage Two of this 
project – with Dominion Construction. When complete, the building will provide working and 
office space to the academics working in the Stage One teaching and laboratory block, and space 
for postgraduate students, secondary school engagement and the College office.  The college office 
will be at the south end of the building, bringing the College together in a science precinct that 
reaches from the Psychology building through to the Old Rutherford building.   

UC is aware that the construction of Stage One is not currently on programme and will require 
some extra effort to get back on track. As a result, we are continuing to plan a parallel occupation of 
the building with teaching functions first and research functions being moved in progressively 
through Semester Two. Decanting from the Von Haast building is on the critical path to prepare for 
the soft strip, demolition and construction of RRSIC Stage Two in time for teaching in Semester 
One 2019. 

 Canterbury Engineering the Future (CETF) 
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 International Growth  

2.5.1 Graduate Attributes  

Core Attribute: Critically competent in a core academic discipline of their degree  

Learning Objective: Students know and can critically evaluate and, where applicable, apply this 
knowledge to topics/issues within their majoring subject. 

The extensive review of academic regulations to simplify and make more coherent our requirements 
for admission, enrolment, progression and completion of courses and programmes of learning is 
substantially complete and has been reviewed by the Academic Board. Recommended changes 
requiring Council approval are before this Council. 

Attribute 1 : Employable, innovative and enterprising  

Learning Objective: Students will develop key skills and attributes sought by employers that can be 
used in a range of applications. 

A new report from our records indicates that over 60% of all students who completed their 
bachelor’s degree in 2016 had completed one or more of our for credit community and work 
integrated  learning courses.  These courses are those with an internship or other types of work or 
community involvement and are courses for credit (except the work-based project in the BE(Hons) 
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Attribute 3 : Engaged with the community  

Learning Objective: Students will have observed and understood a culture within a community by 
reflecting on their own performance and experiences within that community. 

The University has again been engaged in supporting the “Serve for New Zealand” initiative to 
promote active community engagement and volunteering over ANZAC weekend. 

Attribute 4 : Globally aware 

Learning O
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 Enrolment 

Online Applications for Programme Entry for the College of Education workstream is under way 
and expected to be available to students from August 2017.  Police reports will now only be 
requested for those students who are interviewed, which will significantly reduce administration 
and associated costs.  

The Student Services Engagement Team is involved with the Easy Enrolments project, with the 
objective of disseminating the information to enable those with appropriate knowledge to 
participate and assist in the project’s success.  

PhD reminders are being emailed to 43 re-enrolling students for May 2017. We are tracking at a 6% 
increase on PhD numbers compared with the same period in 2016.   

Foot traffic has increased by 93% on this time last year on Matariki Level 1 where Student Services 
frontline staff are located.   

 Scholarships  

The list of recipients of 2016 UC scholarships and prizes was finalised for publication in the April 
2017 Graduation booklet. Preparations continued for payments of the 2017 UC Undergraduate 
Entrance Scholarship recipients in early April, two months earlier than previous years.  
Applications closed for ~40 Undergraduate scholarships in CommunityForce.    

The mid-year round of the UC’s Doctoral and Master’s Scholarships opened for applications.  

 Accommodation and Campus Life  

Hall occupancy is at 94% with the new Kirkwood Avenue Hall full for this year. This is excellent 
news as there was very little information available to the students when they applied for 
accommodation. Affiliated housing is at 99% occupancy with a waitlist for Semester Two. 

Training on the new StarRez web system for accommodation applications was conducted for both 
department and halls staff.  The Vice-Chancellor has had dinner at all halls and met with students. 
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 UC RecCentre 

 

At the start of April the RecCentre had about 7,000 members, including an estimated 5,800 
students, well above expectations.  Membership sales increased by 19% in March, compared to 
March 2016.  These increases are reflected in the turnstile count data (see table above) where we 
have seen a 16% increase in visitors as compared to March 2016, and an overall 8.24% increase for 
the first quarter from 2016. Casual visits remain steady at around 400 per month.   

Pre-quake and pre-free membership attendance was 22,341 for Jan/Feb 2010 whereas in 2017 we 
have seen 32,615 visits.  This represents a 46% increase in attendance, with no corresponding 
increase in activity space plus inclusion of the College of Education classes. Total annual visits in 
2016 were 52.61% higher than in 2010.    

While this increase is pleasing, it does raise concerns for the health and safety of users and the 
overall experience for student and other members. There is an ongoing focus on health and safety 
management and practice.  

Work has begun on a business case for the construction of a new recreation centre in the Health and 
Wellbeing precinct on the South Bank. Development of such a facility will compete with other 
capital priorities and require careful judgmeh2(n )eatil3(e)-6(c)4(m2(pe)4(t)-2(e)4( w)2(i)-16sbc)4(5(e)e)-6r 
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4. Student Success 
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DRS staff are assisting administrators campus-wide with special arrangements for students. This 
year we are experiencing challenges in finding casuals to fulfil test supervisor and reader/writer 
roles. This is largely due to the successful uptake of the student Peer Note-taker Service which is 
currently servicing 85% of our note taking requirements. A recruitment drive for casual staff is 
planned for late April to remedy this shortfall. 

 Pacific Development Team (PDT) 

4.5.1 Strategy work 

Discussions with all College PVCs and Deans have now been completed with great willingness by 
the Colleges to explore a number of approaches in further implementing the Pasifika strategy. The 
�$�F�W�L�Q�J���'�L�U�H�F�W�R�U���D�Q�G���.�D�L�—�U�D�K�L���3�D�V�L�I�L�N�D���K�D�Y�H���E�H�J�X�Q���W�R���I�R�O�O�R�Z���X�S���D�F�W�L�R�Q���S�R�L�Q�W�V����The College of 
Business and Law invited PDT to its staff forum to present plans for a three hour workshop on 
effective engagement of Pasifika students scheduled for all interested staff on 26 April. 

4.5.2 Operations 

Pasifika enrolment numbers are up and currently stand at 444.  Our focus is now on supporting 
student success. 

PDT’s two main programmes PASS (Academic Tutoring) and Mentoring are both experiencing 
record numbers in certain areas. PASS Learning Skills have had the most attendees ever in all four 
workshops through collaboration with Academic Learning Skills and PDT. Mentoring numbers are 
at an all-time high for both mentors and 4(r)-13aph9f9b-6(aTJ
-38.18 B2(m)-2(e)4(nt)-o4(r)-7(e)dCID 24i)(n)]TJ13.5(e)dCID 24in
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The Research and Innovation Office continues to manage a large portfolio of external research – 
some 389 research contracts worth a total value of $136.4m. In 2017 year-to-date, 21 contracts 
worth a total value of $10.0m have been executed, and 32 contracts worth at least $8.2m are in the 
process of being executed. UC holds 47 National Science Challenges contracts worth $18.9m (with 
six contracts worth $1.24m pending), and 38 CoRE contracts worth $26.8m (with three contracts 
worth $0.85m pending). 

 

UC’s bid for a TEC-funded Centre of Asia Pacific Excellence (CAPE) has been unsuccessful, as 
were two other bids where UC was a partner. This is disappointing given the effort in bidding, but 
the Expert Assessment Panel was complimentary of many aspects of UC’s bid. UC will re-engage 
with South Island business that supported the bid development and work through options on how 
UC could support their export aspirations without TEC funding, at least in the immediate future.  

5.1.2 Research Development 

Following the unsuccessful UC-led bid for a North Asia focussed CAPE, UC is re-engaging with 
local business particularly through the Canterbury Development Corporation and the Canterbury 
Employers Chamber of Commerce to progress aspects of the original CAPE bid that could work 
without central Government funding, but build some capacity in which small and medium-sized 
companies can draw on UC cultural, language, and commercial expertise to underpin their 
aspirations into North Asian markets.  

UC has accepted an invitation to become a full member of the Bio Protection Centre of Research 
Excellence.  

5.1.3  Research Infrastructure 

Discussions amongst the universities about the proposed Government funding reduction for 
REANNZ is ongoing. A number of university CIO’s are currently “market testing” the possibility 
of REANNZ-like provision via commercial entities, whilst University New Zealand continues to 
make the case for the public benefits of REANNZ and its worthiness for continued MBIE funding. 
One possible interim outcome is that MBIE extends current Government funding for at least 
another year.   
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MBIE is seeking views of a draft “Research, Science and Innovation Data Conceptual Model” 
which aims to define concepts and data elements and create a common language across New 
Zealand’s research and innovation base. UC has responded to MBIE within the formal feedback 
process to offer an institutional view that the purpose and intent of the Conceptual Model is 
laudatory, but the large amount of reporting data being requested will place a significant burden on 
institutions, funders and researchers. Additionally, the proposed data model risks significant 
duplication and over complication across the sector. For example, the list of draft output types 
doesn’t match the Tertiary Education Commission’s PBRF output list. UC’s views are not 
dissimilar to those of the other universities.  

5.1.4 Postgraduate Research  

The Postgraduate Office has worked through a busy first quarter with the following highlights: 

- 32 new PhD students enrolled in March, bringing the total new PhDs enrolled this year to 98.  
- PhD submissions for examination in March were 19, bringing the total for the year-to-date to 49. 
- These numbers are similar to last year. The number of new PhD enrolments typically peaks 

between Feb-April, while the PhD submissions are more evenly spread across the year. 
 
As well, an analysis of the financial return from the Undergraduate Summer Scholarship program 
shows that $450,000 was invested in the program ($115,000 by external partners) and it is 
estimated that the students returning to UC from the program will generate in the order of 
$2,550,000 in income from fees and potential PhD completion PBRF income over the next two 
years. 
 The counterfactual is that we don’t know which of the 71 students that returned (of the 100 
summer scholarships offered), would have returned regardless of being offered a scholarship. 
However, taking the external funding alone (which would not have been leveraged if the Summer 
Scholarship did not exist), the programme has generated ~$650,000 in fees.  We would, of course, 
like to target summer scholarships to those most likely to return to increase the return rate from the 
current 71% to a much higher level. In some cases industry funding means the project and student 
selection takes priority to the retention objective. 
 

5.1.5 Innovation 

The Chinese telecommunications company Huawei Technologies recently announced a $400m 
investment to drive New Zealand research to develop and support a cloud data centre and two 
Innovation Laboratories. The first of these is ear-marked for Victoria University, but the second is 
ear-marked for Christchurch. A delegation from Huawei will visit UC in May – June to discuss the 
development of this second Innovation Centre, developing on our expertise in electrical engineering, 
software engineering, and wireless data communication.  

 DVC Academic 

On 7 April the first set of 85 qualification changes and 15 major qualification proposals to be 
forwarded to CUAP were endorsed by the Academic Board as part of the Regulations Review. 
About 50 more qualifications and the general academic regulations will be reviewed in future 
meetings. This has been a significant piece of work with significant input from colleges and central 
services. The aim has been to bring consistency and rigour to the regulations. Notable components 
to this include nominal maximum completion times for all qualifications, greater consistency on the 
awarding of distinction, merit and honours and consistency on academic progress rules.  

Preparations for this year’s Teaching Week are well under way. As in previous years, a wide variety 
of topics will be covered in short taster sessions during the week which will run from 6-9 June in 
the Undercroft. All staff are welcome.   
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 �0�—�R�U�L���5�H�V�H�D�U�F�K 

T�K�H���Q�H�Z���0�D�V�W�H�U�V���L�Q���0�—�R�U�L���D�Q�G���,�Q�G�L�J�H�Q�R�X�V���/�H�D�G�H�U�V�K�L�S���L�V���Z�H�O�O���X�Q�G�H�U way as an important 
�S�R�V�W�J�U�D�G�X�D�W�H���F�R�X�U�V�H���R�I�I�H�U�H�G���D�W���$�R�W�D�K�L���6�F�K�R�R�O���R�I���0�—�R�U�L���D�Q�G���,�Q�G�L�J�H�Q�R�X�V���6�W�X�G�L�H�V�����&�R�O�O�H�J�H���R�I���$�U�W�V����
This course is being coordinated by Kate Cherrington and Bentham Ohia. Another postgraduate 
course, Culturally Inclusive Pedagogies, has been running this semester for the first time in the 
regions – at the Rotorua campus. A second semester course on The Treaty and Education is already 
attracting high interest. Actual and predicted enrolment numbers are quite high so there is reason to 
think in terms of long-term advantages for these regional courses. A five-year UC and Ministry of 
Education project has culminated with the publication of five sets of resource materials which will 
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 External Engagement 

The first UC Connect public lectures for 2017 began in March, with UC academics Distinguished 
Professor David Schiel and Associate Professor Annie Potts kicking off the series. Both were 
interviewed on Radio NZ about their research as a result. This year’s 12 currently scheduled 
lectures will include the science of rock-climbing, marketing mental wellbeing, science and ‘junk 
science’, as well as a performance music lecture at UC’s new location at the Arts Centre.  

 Stakeholder Relations  

UC sent a letter to neighbourss in early March reminding them how to address any behavioural 
issues by those who may be UC students.. After a number of complaints about student behaviour, 
another letter was delivered to students and residents living in the Clonbern Place and Siska Place, 
putting students on notice.  

Student-related complaints are being handled in close collaboration between UC, UCSA, and the 
New Zealand Police.  

A neighbourhood meeting with residents bordering the planned Sonoda accommodation project was 
held.  

 Events and Partnerships 

Key recruitment or engagement events that took place in March included: 

�x The Women in Leadership breakfast in Auckland, targeting prospective women students in 
Auckland, Update Day for Auckland Career Advisors to brief them on developments and 
changes at UC’s Ilam campus. 

�x Career-focussed events also began, with the Commerce Careers Fair and the Law 
Recruitment evening aiming to connect graduates and prospective employers.  Both events 
almost doubled last year’s numbers. 

�x The SVA delivered its UCan year 12 programme, giving high school students the 
opportunity to gain leadership and project planning skills, and put them into practice by 
volunteering in their community. 

�x With assistance from the Events and Partnerships team, the UC ‘Cantabs’ Crusaders 
supporters club hosted students at the first Crusaders home game of the season, part of the 
student experience effort alongside Orientation events that occurred in February. 

 

 Alumni and UC Foundation 

 Income Distribution  
2016 Year End $8.6m $4.1m 
2017 Target $9.5m $4.5m 
2017 YTD $1.3m $1.3m 
 Donors Gifts 
2001 to date 7,269 23,234 
2017 to date 310 507 

 

 UCFA (US) 

There was a UCFA Board Meeting in March and preparations are in progress to bring over some 
major donors for the Arts Centre opening in May. 
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 NZ Trust (UK)  

Events are being promoted for Oxford, Cambridge and London as well as individual donors, 
University and alumni meetings have been scheduled for early May. The UC delegation, including 
the Registrar, will be meeting with the recently appointed New Zealand High Commissioner. 

 UCF 

The UCF Audit was finalised in March with no issues or concerns. The audited financial statements 
will form part of the 2016 UC Foundation Annual Report, due in July, which will also include 
impact stories. Trustees have met with Bradley Nuthall and JB Were as part of a review of UCF’s 
investment strategy – 2016 returns were 6%. 

Annual fund mailing, focusing of the UCSA campaign, was mailed to 29,000 alumni, with email 
campaign and telephone follow-up planned for April and May.  Beca and Hellers have both 
sponsored the UCSA campaign. Work has started with the College of Business and Law, and 
Research and Innovation on the engagement of Finance and Economics graduates in Auckland.  
Two applications for Lotteries Commission funding have been submitted for a total of $1m. 

 Stewardship  

The Stewart Dining Room naming event was held in March with close family and friends of the 
Stewart family in attendance to recognise the family’s generational support for UC. The team has 
also worked with Events and Partnerships and the College of Arts on the recognition of donors for 
the Arts Centre site for the opening on 17 May. The 
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We are surveying staff and asking for work on the survey results on an area-by-area basis. This 
process has begun, and is at different stages in the Senior Management Team, Learning Resources, 
the College of Education, Health and Human Development, the College of Business and Law, 
Student Services and Communications, and some Human Resources areas. The following areas will 
be surveyed later this year: the College of Science, the AVC Maori’s office, Financial Services, the 
Registrar’s portfolio, the DVC Academic’s portfolio, and the DVC Research and Innovation’s 
portfolio. 

The College of Arts, the College of Engineering, and remaining Human Resources areas will be 
surveyed in 2018. 

Professor Wendy Lawson, PVC of Science, won the Asia Pacific Spatial Excellence Award for 
2017 in recognition of her leadership in the field. 

 Infrastructure  

See details in the Appendix. 

9. Financial Outcomes: (Management Accounts to 31 March 2017 
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At this stage of the year the remaining capital spend (excluding UC Futures), against budget, is 
favourable by $8.822m.  

 Cash Flow 

The March 2017 cash position of $305.302m is higher than budget by $19.934m due largely to 
higher than expected balances 
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The performance section of the School of Music and the Department of Classics are now based in 
the UC building at the Arts Centre (the former Chemistry building).  Regular concerts have begun 
in the building, including the New Music Central series on Monday evenings, featuring music from 
across the spectrum of styles created in this century or the last, and the student-based Friday 
lunchtime concert series. The formal opening of the Teece Museum of Classical Antiquities, which 
includes the Logie Collection, is scheduled for mid-May. 
 

 College of Business and Law (�7�H���5�—�Q�J�D�L���8�P�D�Q�J�D���P�H���W�H���7�X�U�H) 

UC Business School Story: Over the past three months staff and students in the UC Business 
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the BSc. We are also exploring opportunities to profile the opportunity to prospective students to 
bring science learning together with business learning. 

On the research front, The College continues to be extremely active in seeking and secure research 
funding of various types, with more than $40m of projects from the College in progress with 
Research and Innovation. Both of the inter-College and interdisciplinary research clusters – in 
Material Science, and Health Sciences - are running events this month aiming to bring together 
groups of researchers who would not otherwise interact, to create new ideas and new opportunities 
for fundable projects. 

Meanwhile, the Easter mid-semester break means fieldwork of various kinds for many of our 
Departments, with field parties at Cass, Westport and Kaikoura, amongst other places. The College 
is very pleased to be offering the Elaine P Snowdon Astronomy Camp during 17-21 April for year 
13 science students – this camp is supported by donations through the UC Foundation and offers 20 
places to students from around the country to come and experience the excitement of astronomy, 
first on campus, and then at the Mt John Observatory. The College was pleased to have had more 
than 100 applications for the 20 places. The successful students are already networking and getting 
to know each other on Facebook, with some receiving media coverage in their home towns. 

11. Conclusion: 

2017 was always going to be a year with challenges – ambitious recruitment targets, tight 
timeframes for building completions, a demanding programme to review academic regulations and 
confirm the business case for the transformation of the student experience in relation to admission, 
progression and completion of courses and qualifications at UC, in addition to progressing work on 
the Graduate Profile and our organisational culture. At the end of the first quarter it is cle
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12. Appendices  

 Appendix 1: Building Update   

Overall 

 
All  campus projects continue to be very busy with the number of tradespersons on Rehua increasing 
to 135, CETF at over 120 and RRSIC Stage One remaining at a peak of around 300. Work is 
continuing safely on sites with no major injuries reported for the last period. 
 
Campus Construction Safety Group 
 
The Campus Construction Safety Group continues to meet, focussing on the construction projects 
and their Health and Safety implications on the University’s day-to-day business and reputation.  
Recent drug testing and drug dog site visits occurred during the month and testing of more than 500 
persons resulted in four sub-contractor staff being removed permanently from UC sites.  
 
In response to UC raising their ongoing concerns with trending of minor incidents on projects at the 
last meeting, Hawkins presented an alternative protection eye wear they had recently started trialling. 
In addition, Fletchers presented a skull cap to be used as approved alternative head wear protection 
for tradespersons working in restricted overhead ceiling services spaces rather than the traditional 
protective cumbersome headwear. 
 
Current Building Status 
 
Key Progress this month: 
 
Major work  
 
Rutherford Regional Science and Innovation Centre (RRSIC) 
 
RRSIC Stage One 
The Construction Programme status remains as follows: 

�x Baseline Practical Completion date – 2 May 2017 
�x Current Programme Practical Completion date – 22 June 2017 
 

The implications of these dates has triggered ongoing program and commissioning reviews in 
response to the complexities involved in completing such a large and service intensive building.  
Commissioning meetings are progressing well and supported by all stakeholders. 
 
On site works are as follows: 

�x Second fix installation is in progress on all levels.  
�x The installation of the chilled beams is nearing completion.  
�x Suspended ceiling framing is in progress on levels 2 to 5, works on Level One are yet to 

commence.  
�x Internal wall framing is complete to all levels with plasterboard stopping and painting 

progressing throughout.  
�x Installation of flooring continues to areas as and when they are available, this is being 

installed prior to joinery installation. 
�x Services installations, fire, electrical, HVAC, lab gasses, AV, security and hydraulics 

continue on all available floors. As sections are completed the services are tested to confirm 
installation. 
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�x A close-out programme has been put forward, which is under review by the design team.  
�x The café fit-out tender is under final review with final negotiations due to commence in the 

next two weeks. 
 

RRSIC Stage 2 
 

�x The contract for Stage Two has been executed, and the first two levels of the von Haast 
building handed over to Dominion.   

�x Testing for contaminates and asbestos is under way. 
 

 
Canterbury Engineering the Future (CETF) 
 
Tranche One 
 

�x Practical completion has been awarded for both ECE and CAPE.  
�x Decant into CAPE was substantially completed by the end of March.  
�x CORE was handed over to UC on 15 February and, as planned, teaching commenced from 

the start of Semester One. The Core area is very well used and has received many 
compliments.  However, practical completion will not be provided until Plant Room 12 is 
fully commissioned due to co-dependencies with the CORE SOne.
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Electrical Link Reclad 
 

�x Demolition of all façades is progressing well and scaffolding is now completed. 
�x Trial rain screen panels have been tested and the shop drawing process for these and the 

alucobond cladding are well advanced. 
�x The roof guttering has been found to be quite decayed as it was originally installed at 

significantly lower falls than the building code requires.  The gutter will be demolished and 
replaced.  

�x The gutter redesign will entail a small redesign of the roof line and replacement of the roofing 
iron which will coincidentally further reduce the opportunities for pigeon roosting. 

�x As the colour steel roofing is nearly 30 years old, it is proposed to replace it with new iron, 
ensuring the roof is subject to new warrantees. 

�x Some program delay is being experienced but the budget position remains strong. 
 
Relocation of the College of Education Health and Human Development – Rehua (NEB) 
 

�x The PCG recently confirmed that the building is to be delivered 100% ready for occupancy 
and that staged delivery options will not be considered. 

�x A special meeting of the PCG on 14 April will consider recently emerged programme 
concerns and delay claims. Hawkins will provide a revised program prior to the special PCG 
meeting. 

�x The project team are making every effort to actively manage programme pressures by 
reintroducing Design Coordination workshops and increasing Consultant attendance on site 
in the short-term. 
 Design coordination remains the biggest programme risk and a weathertight shell is the 
highest current priority for the team. Completion of the façade remains a significant 
programme risk. 

�x The project is currently on budget with the major budget risk at present being continued 
programme delay. 

�x Cashflow to complete the project remains achievable at circa $4m per month if there are no 
delays. 

�x The façade internal panels are now fitted to 90% of the building elevations and external 
glazing is well under way.  

�x Aurecon (façade engineer) has met with Hawkins to establish principles and guidelines for 
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�x The project is still on track for the building to be operational by February 2019 and remains 
within the total approved business case budget. 
 

Arts Centre 
 

�x All rooms have been completed by the main contractor. The fit-out of the Logie 
Gallery/Teece museum is under way. The mosaic cases are installed in the raised floor and 
are complete and operational.  

�x The mosaics have been relocated from the Ilam Campus and are ready to be installed in the 
cases. 

�x The project cost estimate sits very close to the approved budget.  
�x Some defects are to be remedied during the Easter break. 
�x The grand opening is planned for 17 May which will include the formal opening of the 

Teese Museum of Classical Antiquities.  
 

Residential (Student) Accommodation 
 
Demand and supply of beds 
 

�x Capital Works is continuing to work on developing a high level strategy, and is reviewing 
the demand forecasts with PWC engaged to provide an initial update in April. This will 
inform the timing of future developments.  

�x Applications for accommodation during 2017 are being closely monitored with the 
decreased demand for returning students noted. 
 

Postgraduate apartments at Dovedale  
 

�x Initial design has been provided for review by UC and feedback provided to the Design 
Build team. 

�x Resource Consent and initial building consents have been applied for.  
�x Efforts have been made alongside CLV to address concerns about an adjoining development 

on the tennis courts raised by some Sonoda residents. 
 

St Nicholas Hall (Kirkwood Avenue Halls) 
 

�x All physical works, including the construction of the bike shed, are completed. This satisfies 
the Resource Consent and the project is now fully complete. 
 

Head leases and standalone houses 
 

�x The Accommodation PCG has agreed to the recommendation to progressively reduce the 
number of leased properties when the properties either expire or come up for renewal. It is 
envisaged that by the end of February 2018 there will be a significant reduction in the total 
number.  
 

Upgrade of Existing Residential Halls 
 

�x The design solutions in order to achieve Council policy of 67%+ NBS strengthening have 
been completed and final costings and an associated program of works have been presented 
to the Residential Accommodation PCG.  

�x After a further review to establish if a shorter timeframe for delivery of these works was 
achievable it has been determined it is not possible without a considerable increase in costs.  
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Projects in planning this month include: 
 
�x Kaikoura Field Station replacement. 
�x Logie and Locke refurbishment. 
�x Innovative Teaching Environments. 
�x New Teaching spaces. 
�x Vacating Dovedale and Kirkwood Villages. 
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 Appendix 4: Awards received by the UC Community  

�x November - Margot Gibson was announced as a Rhodes Scholar. Margot completed a Bachelor 
of Laws (Hons) and BA in February this year. She is currently an intern with the New Zealand 
Embassy and Permanent Mission to the United Nations in Vienna. 

 
�x November - Eight UC academics were awarded Marsden Fund research grants. The successful 

applicants were: 
 

 Associate Professor Michael Albrow – Counting the number and distribution of planets in 
the galaxy ($870,000)  

 Associate Professor Daniel Stouffer – The importance of non-additive competition in 
diverse natural plant communities ($795,000) 

 Professor Randolph Grace – An artificial algebra for implicit learning of Mathematical 
Science ($705,000)  

 Dr Saurabh Bose – Brain inspired on-chip computation using self-assembled nanoparticles 
($300,000) 

 Dr Geoff Rodgers – Unique acoustic signatures to diagnose impending Dysfunction of 
Osteo-Mechanics ($300,000) 

 Professor Rick Millane – New methods for imaging biological macromolecules using x-ray 
free-election lasers ($865,000)  

 Dr Louise Clark – What is the Southland accent? ($530,000) 
 Professor Antony Fairbanks – A new paradigm for organelle targeting ($870,000) 
 

�x November - Pro-Vice-
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�x December - Josiah Tualamali’i, a UC Political Science and History student and Pasifika youth 
leader won the 2016 Prime Minister’s Pacific Youth Award for Leadership & Inspiration 
sponsored by Air New Zealand. 

 
2017 
 
�x January - Stewart Alexander (PhD student in Chemistry), Liam Boardman (studying for a BA 
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�x April - Wesley Mauafu received a Youth Champion Award in recognition of his work 
advocating for and supporting young Pasifika people in the area of wellbeing and suicide 
prevention. 

 
�x April - Alumnus Lachlan Matchett was named the Institution of Professional Engineers New 

Zealand (IPENZ) Young Engineer of the Year. He is currently RocketLab’s vice president of 
propulsion. 

 
�x April - Professor Wendy Lawson has won the Asia Pacific Spatial Excellence Awards 

Professional of the year award. 
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